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The President’s Report
by
Edward Brodsky
his is the first time I Vancouver and Seattle are

have had an oppor-
tunity to communicate with
all of you since my inaugu-
ration as President of the
College. First, let me repeat
what I said at our Annual
Meeting in September. You
have entrusted me with a
singular honor and responsi-
bility. Now it is for me to
demonstrate through my
concerted efforts on behalf

of the College that I am a

worthy recipient of that Edward Brodsky

trust. I dedicate my next President

year to that effort. American College of Trial
Those of you who could 15;"7")’169’ ;8

not attend the Annual Meet- )

ing have missed a special

occasion. Quite aside from the professional programs,

extraordinary places to visit.
The weather was picture
perfect, the scenery beauti-
ful and, while Seattle has a
reputation for being rainy,
we were fortunate to have
sun for most of our visit.
Vancouver is quite idyllic
with water views every-
where and interesting places
to visit either by boat or car.
Seattle is larger, but a walk
along the wharf by itself is
worth the trip.

The meeting this year
was unusual in that not only
was it our first meeting in
the Northwest, but we vis-
ited two cities and had two

(Continued on page 2)
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(Continued from page 1)

separate professional pro-
grams. In Vancouver we
had an all-Canadian panel of
speakers which I believe is a
first for the College. The
speakers were prestigious,
interesting, provocative,
thoughtful and even funny.

In Canada we admitted
into Honorary Fellowship
the Honorable Madam Jus-
tice Beverley McLachlin, a
Justice of the Canadian
Supreme Court, who spoke
eloquently about the princi-
ple of the rule of law and
the role of women in our
society.

The Honorable Madam
Justice Louise Arbour, who
is now Chief Prosecutor of
the International Criminal
Tribunals for the former
Yugoslavia and for Rwanda
at The Hague, spoke about
the extraordinary work be-
ing done by the Tribunals.
Justice Arbour told us that
she was looking for senior
litigators to help her prose-
cute war crimes cases —
some of which may be get-
ting close to trial — and
that she would be delighted
to have members of the Col-
lege on her litigating team.
Accordingly, I am using this
space as a solicitation for
Justice Arbor and anyone
interested should contact
me or Justice Arbour.

W. Glen How was a
well-deserved recipient of
our Courageous Advocacy
Award for his extraordinary
efforts over many years on
behalf of Jehovah's Wit-
nesses in Canada.

Mr. How showed some
of his courage at our meet-
ing because the night before
he was to receive the Award
he injured his knee quite
badly, and was taken to the
hospital. He, nevertheless,
appeared the next day in a
wheelchair and was a gra-
cious speaker and recipient
of the Award.

Peter Gzowski, a Cana-
dian broadcaster, made a
home-spun speech about
Canada, and Eddie
Greenspan, a member of the
College, was hilarious in his
introductory remarks and
serious in a brilliant speech
about the role of lawyers in
our society.

The Honorable Allan
McEachern, Chief Justice,
Court of Appeals of British
Columbia, talked about try-
ing cases as distinguished
from alternative dispute res-
olution techniques and The
Honorable Justice John
Charles Major delivered a
scholarly talk about the dif-
ferences between free
speech in Canada and the

United States.
(Continued on page 3)
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The Honorable Justice
Bryan Williams, Chief Justice
of the Supreme Court of
British Columbia, spoke
about the aborigine problem
in Canada, comparing it to
issues involving Native
Americans in the United
States. All in all, our Cana-
dian brethren acquitted them-
selves superbly, making for a
brilliant program.

The program in Seattle
was equally stimulating.
Phillip Condit, the Chairman
of the Board and CEO of
Boeing, spoke about how
things change and, in particu-
lar, how things change in a
huge company like Boeing.
William Neukom, the General
Counsel of Microsoft, talked
about his difficult role in one
of the most extraordinary
companies is this country and
how he, as general counsel,
must constantly adapt to the
revolution in communications
for which Microsoft is in
large measure responsible.

Dean John Sexton of
New York University Law
School made a heroic effort
to speak at our meeting. The
planes flying out of New
York were delayed and the
only way to get to Seattle
was to fly all night, which he
did. He arrived in Seattle
early in the morning and went
right to his place on the
podium to make a brilliant

speech about his vision of
the future of legal educa-
tion.

Dr. Robert McAfee, for-
mer President of the Ameri-
can Medical Association,
gave a humorous, but
thought-provoking speech,
about the change in medical
practice due to the growth
of managed care insurance
programs. The Honorable
Patrick Higginbotham,
United States Circuit Judge
for the Fifth Circuit, U.S.
Court of Appeals, was a de-
serving recipient of the
Samuel E. Gates Litigation
Award and the Honorable
Marvin Aspen, Chief Judge,
United States District
Court, Chicago, Illinois,
spoke about the serious
problem of civility among
lawyers, and what we
should be doing about it.

One of the highlights of
the Seattle meeting was a
provocative panel discus-
sion about the limits of free
speech in the United States.
The discussion was led by
The Honorable William
Bauer of the United States
Court of Appeals for the
Seventh Circuit and it in-
cluded a distinguished panel
of articulate experts in the
field. It would have been
worth coming to Seattle just
for that panel discussion.

I have outlined these

two meetings not just to tell
you what we did but more
importantly, to entice those
of you who were not there
to attend our meetings next
year in California in the
spring and London and
Rome in the fall.

Cynthia and I have
started traveling across the
country, attending as many
of the state and regional
meetings as possible and we
hope to see many of you be-
fore the year is out. Our
first trip was an attempt —
and I emphasize the word
attempt — to attend the Illi-
nois State dinner on
September 19, but our
maiden voyage was aborted.
There was a storm in
Chicago and our plane was
stalled on the runway at La-
Guardia for four hours. By
that time we knew we had
missed the dinner but the
airline personnel would not
let us leave the plane be-
cause it was parked on an
active runway. So we flew
to Chicago in time to talk
on the telephone to Bruce
Hoff, the Illinois Regent
who told us that the dinner
was concluding and we
were an hour away.

We are sorry to have
missed seeing our friends in
Illinois, but the next day we
flew to Kansas City for the

(Continued on page 10)
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In Memoriam

FULTON (BILL) HAIGHT

n July 25, 1997, the American Col-

lege of Trial Lawyers lost one of its
most enthusiastic and energetic leaders. Bill
Haight was a visionary, an innovator, a
leader of extraordinary talent. He was also a
man of great passion. He was passionate
about the College and its ideals. He was pas-
sionate (read that also competitive) about his
golf game. Seldom did the words, “that’s
good” ever cross his lips. He was passionate
about his family and was able to achieve a

1923-1997

rare balance in dividing his time and energy
between them and his profession.

Bill Haight was a fifth generation Cali-
fornian. His success was predictable from
the fact that Henry Huntley Haight was the
first federal judge of California and Fletcher
M. Haight was governor of California from
1867-1871.

Bill enlisted in the U.S. Army Air Corps
in April of 1943, where he served until
1945. On his discharge, he entered Univer-
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sity of Southern California Law School, re-
cetving his degree in 1948. After a brief
stint as a deputy county attorney, he joined
the firm that bears his name, Haight, Brown
& Bonesteel.

Bill perceived the law as a service pro-
fession. In addition to serving his clients
well, he also understood that lawyers have a
duty to the profession and to society. His
professional life was filled with activities
that undertook to improve his profession
and to find better ways for us to resolve our
disputes. Bill served on the Board of Gov-
ernors of the California State Bar and was
elected Vice-President in 1978 and 1981.
He chaired a California Legislative Task
Force on trial skills and was also active in
the Los Angeles Bar, as well as other pro-
fessional organizations. He was co-chair of
the Los Angeles Attorney special Arbitra-
tion Plan that ultimately was legislatively
mandated by the state in 1980.

Bill's consuming interest was the Ameri-
can College of Trial Lawyers, for which he
provided visionary leadership as President
in 1992-93. Bill understood the synergism
involved in bringing the talents of the mem-
bers of the College to bear on the problems
confronting the judicial system and our pro-
fession. He led the Board and Past Presi-
dents in a retreat in Washington in April
1993, and out of that retreat — and the
Long-Range Planning Committee that fol-
lowed — came new initiatives in providing
access to the justice system, in alternative
dispute resolution techniques, and in deal-
ing with science and technology in the
courtroom. The entire process was one
that re-energized the College, reaffirming
its original purpose, but also reaching be-
yond that to new levels of service.

In 1992, at the suggestion of President

Jimmy Carter, Bill and Past President Phil
Tone went to Ethiopia at the request of that
government to help that country rebuild a
legal system that had been seriously dam-
aged by a recently defeated dictatorship.
The trip required a period of intense prepa-
ration and came at a time that followed by
only days the tragic death of Bill and Dodie's
daughter, Hilliary. To continue with the
project as he did, in the face of that tragedy,
required a person of uncommon strength and
courage — qualities which few of us possess
to that degree. Bill and Phil Tone spent over
a week in Addis Ababa conferring with the
President and members of their justice sys-
tem. In the end, they recommended proce-
dures that helped that country restart its ju-
dicial system, provide for an independent ju-
diciary, and establish some critical due pro-
cess procedures for the trial of members of
the former repressive government. It was a
significant achievement by any measure.

Retirement did not come easy for Bill.
His energy had to be dissipated somewhere.
He assumed the National Membership Chair
of the Supreme Court Historical Society and
served in that capacity for three years, as
well as being a member of the Executive
Committee. In pursuit of his passion for
golf, he even undertook a redesign of the
Los Angeles Country Club golf course. Bill
also worked diligently on his handicap, but
— alas, like so many of us — to little avail.

Bill was a devoted husband, father and
grandfather. He and Dodie were often seen
at College meetings walking hand in hand.
Throughout his illustrious career, she has
been with him every step of the way.

We shall miss him.
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1998 State and Province Chairs

ALABAMA

Jerry A. McDowell

(Mobile)
(334) 432-5300

Arthur S. Robinson
(Soldotna)
(907) 262-9164

ARIZONA

Philip A. Robbins
(Phoenix)
(602) 248-7600

ARKANSAS

Robert L. “Skip” Henry,
111

(Little Rock)

(501) 372-6175

COLORADO

Robert R. Montgomery

(Englewood)
(303) 773-8100

Shaun S. Sullivan
(New Haven)
(203) 498-4400

DELAWARE

R. Franklin Balotti
(Wilmington)
(302) 651-7710

DISTRICT OF
COLUMBIA

James P. Schaller
(Washington)
(202) 457-1630

DOWNSTATE
ILLINOIS

Martin H. Katz
(Rock Island)
(309) 788-5661

DOWNSTATE
NEW YORK

Gregory P. Joseph
(New York)
(212) 859-8052

FLORIDA

Murray M. Wadsworth
(Tallahassee)
(904) 224-9037

John J. Dalton (Atlanta)

(404) 855-3120

James Kawashima
(Honolulu)
(808) 544-8300

Craig L. Meadows (Boise)

(208) 344-6000

Sherrill Wm. Colvin
(Fort Wayne)
(219) 426-0444

Thomas N. Kamp

(Davenport)
(319) 324-3246

Wayne T. Stratton
(Topeka)
(913) 233-0593

KENTUCKY

Whayne C. Priest, Jr.
(Bowling Green)
(502) 781-6500

Harvey J. Lewis
(New Orleans)
(504) 588-1500

Peter J. Rubin (Portland)
(207) 774-1200

MARYLAND

Andrew Jay Graham
(Baltimore)
(410) 752-6030

Joan A. Lukey (Boston)
(617) 526-6000

Robert B. Webster
(Birmingham)
(810) 642-9692

John W. Carey (Fairfax)
(507) 426-8211

John B. Clark (Jackson)
(601) 969-7607

Michael D. O’Keefe
(St. Louis)
(314) 552-6000

Neil E. Ugrin
(Great Falls)
(406) 771-0007

NEBRASKA

William Jay Riley
(Omaha)
(402) 342-1000

John D. O’Brien
(Las Vegas)
(702) 382-5222

Joseph M. McDonough,
IIT (Manchester)
(603) 669-1000

Edward B. Deutsch
(Morristown)
(201) 993-8100

Richard L. Gerding
(Farmington)
(505) 325-1801

NORTH
CAROLINA

Charles E. Burgin

(Marion)
(704) 652-2441
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Commit
DAKOTA CAROLINA i
Paul S. Felt Confmlttee
John D. Kelly (Fargo) Jocob H. Jennings (ggllt I;a;;e 1(:51(%) Chairs
(701) 237-6983 (Bishopville) (801) 532-
(803) 484-5454 m ALBERTA
NORTHERN
CALIFORNIA D. O. Sabey, Q.C.
Edward J. Tyler, III (Calgary)
John Woodhull Clark Charles M. Thompson (gngls?f?m (403) 298-3208
(San Jose) (Pierre) (802) 524~

(408) 275-0505

John C. McDonald
(Columbus)
(614) 462-2201

OKLAHOMA

John H. Tucker (Tulsa)
(918) 582-1173

David C. Landis
(Portland)
(503) 224-5680

Edwin L. Klett

(Pittsburgh)
(412) 392-2178

PUERTO RICO

Eric A. Tulla (San Juan)
(809) 753-0438

RHODE ISLAND

Michael P. DeFanti
(Providence)
(401) 274-2000

(605) 224-8803

SOUTHERN
CALIFORNIA

Edward P. George, Jr.
(Long Beach)
(562)'497-2900

W.J. Michael Cody
(Memphis)
(901) 524-5124

James LaVoy Branton
(San Antonio)
(210) 224-4474

UPSTATE
ILLINOIS

Mark Crane (Chicago)
(312) 558-6654

UPSTATE
NEW YORK

Philip J. Kramer

(Binghamton)
(607) 723-6321

John H. OBrion, Jr.
(Richmond)
(804) 320-9100

Charles E. Peery (Seatle)

(206) 622-1264

Lester C. Hess, Jr.
(Wheeling)
(304) 233-3511

John M. Moore (Madison)

(608) 257-3764

James L. Applegate
(Cheyenne)
(307) 632-0542

ATLANTIC
PROVINCES

Thomas J. O’Reilly, Q.C.
(St. John’s)
(709) 726-3321

BRITISH
COLUMBIA

D. Barry Kirkham, Q.C.
(Vancouver)
(604) 688-0401

MANITOBA/
SASKATCHEWAN

Knox B. Foster, Q.C.
(Winnipeg)
(204) 957-4614

ONTARIO

Earl A. Cherniak, Q.C.
(Toronto)
(416) 601-2350

Guy Pepin, Q.C.
(Montreal)
(514) 284-3553
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1998 General Committee Chairs

ACCESS TO CANADA-LUNITED FEDERAL INVESTMENT
JUSTICE AND STATES CRIMINAL COMMITTEE
LEGAL SERVICES PROCEDLURE

Daniel F. Kolb
(New York)
(212) 450-4394

ADJUNCT
STATE

Frank N. Gundlach
(St. Louis)
(314) 621-5070

ADMISSION
TO
FELLOWSHIP

Audrey Strauss
(New York)
(212) 859-8544

ALTERNATIVES
FOR DISPUTE
RESOLUTION

Shaun S. Sullivan
(New Haven)
(203) 498-4400

ATTORNEY-CLIENT
RELATIONSHIPS

Carmen E. Kipp
(Salt Lake City)
(801) 521-3773

AWARD FOR
COLIRAGEOUS
ADVOCACQY

Robert E. Hicks (Atlanta)
(404) 588-1100

Jack Giles, Q.C.
(Vancouver)
(604) 684-9151

CANADIAN
JUDICIARY
COMMITTEE

Roderick A. McLennan,
Q.C. (Edmonton)
(403) 482-9200

COMMITTEE
ON HONORARY
FELLOWSHIP

Robert L. Clare, Jr.
(Annandale)
(908) 236-2224

COMPLEX
LITIGATION

Ralph W. Brenner
(Philadelphia)
(215) 772-7231

EMIL
GUMPERT
AWARD

Thomas J. Groark, Jr.
(Hartford)
(860) 275-0100

FEDERAL <IVIL
PROCEDURE

Robert S. Campbell, Jr.
(Salt Lake City)
(801) 537-5555

Robert W. Ritchie

(Knoxville)
(423) 637-0661

FEDERAL
JUDICIARY

Marna S. Tucker
(Washington)
(202) 466-8960

FEDERAL RULES
OF EVIDENCE

Fletcher L. Yarbrough

(Dallas)
(214) 855-3025

FINANCE AND
COMPENSATION

Earl J. Silbert
(Washington)
(202) 965-7910

HISTORY
COMMITTEE

John C. Elam (Columbus)
(614) 464-6271

INTERNATIONAL
COMMITTEE

Thomas D. Allen
(Chicago)
(312) 201-2630

Earl J. Silbert
(Washington)
(202) 965-7910

LEGAL ETHICS

Murray E. Abowitz
(Oklahoma City)
(405) 236-4645

LEWIS F.
POWELL, JR.
LECTURES

Morris Harrell (Dallas)

'(214) 740-8404

MEXICO
COMMITTEE

Philip A. Robbins
(Phoenix)
(602) 248-7600

NATIONAL
COLLEGE

OF DISTRICT
ATTORNEYS

John L. Hill, Jr. (Houston)
(713) 226-1230

NATIONAL
MOOT COURT
COMPETITION

Sheldon H. Elsen
(New York)
(212) 586-2211
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS $CIENCE AND STATE
TRIAL COMMITTEE TECHNOLOGY JUDICIARY
COMPETITION COMMITTEE
Michael R. Griffinger
James J. Virtel (St. Louis) L.F. Sams, Jr. (Tupelo) (Newark) George E. Feldmiller
(314) 621-5070 (601) 842-3871 (201) 596-4500 (Kansas City)
o— (816) 561-7007
'c’g:':z‘;:_‘;:“-"“ SAMUEL E. GATES  pROBLEMS/ TEACHING/
LITIGATION ADMINISTRATION TRIAL
AWARD OF JUSTICE & APPELLATE
Eugene A. Cook ABVOCALY
(Houston) Beale Dean (Fort Worth) Richard C. Hite (Wichita)
(713) 221-1519 (817) 332-1391 (316) 265-7761 J. Robert Elster

(Winston-Salem)
(910) 607-7300

Set Your Calendars NOW

March 19 — 22, 1998
ACTL Spring Meeting
Marrioft Desert Springs
Palm Desert, California

Oclober 29 — November 1, 1998
ACTL Annual Meeting
London, England

November 2 — 4, 1998
Rome Conference
Rome, ltaly
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(Continued from page 3)

Kansas State Dinner. That
afternoon we were treated
to a tour of some of the
beautiful sights in Kansas
City by Past President Tom
Deacey and his wife Jean,
who were most gracious
hosts. We attended the
Kansas State banquet that
evening, saw some of our
old friends and made some
new friends in Kansas City.
The weekend, which started
out as a disaster, was more
than saved by our Kansas
City hosts.

I will finish this report
by telling you about some of
the exciting things that are
being done by the College
and encourage those of you
who are not working on one
of our committees to do so
because there is plenty of
work to go around.

For example, under the
leadership of Dan Kolb,
there is a successful pro
bono project being done by
the Fellows from Downstate
New York. Dan’s commit-
tee will take only large
cases — usually class ac-
tions — or cases involving
important issues of law.
There is a careful screening
process before any case is
accepted, and I am told by
Dan that there are more
lawyers seeking cases than
cases to be assigned.

This is a wonderful
commentary on behalf of
the Fellows working on that
project. We are trying to
duplicate what is being done
in New York all over the
country and, at the moment,
several states are attempting
to emulate the New York
initiative.

I have appointed a spe-
cial committee for the year
2000, which happens to be
the fiftieth anniversary of
the College. The committee
consists of Past Presidents
Frank Jone (Chair), Robert
Clare, Ralph Lancaster,
Leon Silverman, and
Charles Renfrew. The com-
mittee will be planning what
will be a most extraordinary
Annual Meeting of the Col-
lege in Washington, D.C.,
celebrating this important
milestone in our history.

We hope to soon com-
plete a report on fair trials
in high profile cases and the
Alternative Dispute Resolu-
tion Committee is working
on a code of conduct for ar-
bitrators which we hope will
be comparable to our Code
of Trial Conduct which is
being used all over the
country.

We have been making a
major effort to get Congress
to de-link the salaries of
federal judges from the
salaries of congressmen. As

you know, by statute the
salaries of judges and con-
gressmen are tied together
and that is an inhibition to
the raising of judges’
salaries. Fellows from all
over the country have been
writing to their congress-
men explaining why this
system, which interferes
with raising salaries of
judges and interferes with
getting the best people to
serve on the Judiciary,
should be changed.

We continue to wrestle
with the question of what
the College’s role should be
in attempting to deal with
lawyers who are uncivil, and N
I hope that before long we ‘)
will have a program that
will attempt to make some
inroads into that problem.
The College Foundation
is sponsoring an essay con-
test and will give a cash
award to the law student
who writes the best essay
on civility.

These are just a few of
the projects on the Col-
leges’ menu. Space does
not permit me to mention all
the things that we are doing,
but they are exciting, chal-
lenging and stimulating and
we will continue to do our
share to help improve the
administration of justice in
the United States.
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“ITT WAS A VERY GOOD YEAR”

BY

ANDREW M. COATS

Immediate Past President’s Report
I

THE STATE OF THE COLLEGE

s I finish my year as President of the

American College of Trial Lawyers, I
am proud to say that the College is alive and well
and is contributing in so many significant ways to
the trial practice and to the administration of justice.
One of the great things about serving as President is
that you have a unique opportunity to observe the
work of the College and, at the same time, to really
appreciate the warmth of the fellowship that exists
throughout the United States and Canada.

We now number almost 5,000 Fellows and are
well represented in every state and province across
the United States and Canada. It is quite
remarkable to realize that each Fellow is a splendid
trial lawyer and a person of the highest ethical
standards whose professional activities are marked
with unfailing courtesy and civility. We know this
because each person elected to Fellowship has been
carefully investigated, and his or her entire
professional career has been carefully evaluated and
found to be of the highest quality. I know of no
other organization which takes such great care
selecting its members as do we. When I accepted the
Presidency of the College in San Diego last fall I said
that it was the second highest honor I had ever
received. The highest honor was being elected as a

Fellow of the College.

Because of the training Regents and State
Chairs receive at the Annual Workshops, the quality
of the nomination process continues to improve and
more of those who are not qualified are discarded
early in the proceedings. As a result, a larger
percentage of the nominations considered by the
Board of Regents at the Spring and Annual Meetings
are approved for fellowship. At the Spring Meeting
in Boca Raton, for example, approximately 70% of
those persons nominated were taken into fellowship.

We have had a slight increase in the number of
Fellows in the College over the last few years and
that trend continued this year. As more of our
members achieve Emeritus Status, however, we must
continue to search for those who are exceptionally
fine trial lawyers and who also possess the other
qualities required for Fellowship, so as to ensure
that the College remains strong in the years ahead.

We continue to be in a strong financial posture
with adequate reserves and a carefully designed
operating budget. Our funds are spent wisely and
well, and it is my belief that we can continue this
financial strength well into the next century.

By early negotiation of a new five year lease for
the College headquarters in Irvine California and an
additional five year option, we have assured that the
College has a home for the next 12 years. We have
increased the size of the office to give our excellent
staff sufficient space to perform the myriad support
functions required of them. Over the years, I have
been quite impressed with the quality of our staff

(Continued on page 2)




THE BULLETIN

Past Presidents Report, Page 2

(Continued from page 1)
and the amazing amount of work which is
accomplished in our office.

Recognizing the need for better communications
between the leadership of the College and the
Fellows spread out across the continent, we are
making concerted efforts to improve the quality and
the regularity of The Bulletin. We have now employed
an outside consultant to help us generate an
excellent publication on a regular quarterly basis. It
is important that all Fellows have the opportunity to
be apprised of the accomplishments of the College
and our many and varied meetings and activities.

Earlier this year, Marna Tucker, of Washington,
D. C,, the Chair of our Federal Judiciary Committee,

‘and [ appeared before the ABA Commission on
Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence on
behalf of the College. These are issues which are
close to the heart of every trial lawyer. The
commission was chaired by our Fellow, Edward W.
Madeira, Jr., of Philadelphia and has now completed
its deliberations and submitted its final report.
Before my testimony, I contacted many Fellows of
the College across the country to get their views and
ideas on these problems. I believe the final report is
excellent and was shaped by the observations and
insights suggested to me by the Fellows of the
College. Their ideas and suggestions contributed
significantly to the commission's understanding of
the present day problems confronting the federal
judges and affecting judicial independence.

One of the most significant issues which was
identified during our preparations for that testimony
was the question of Congressional “delinkage.” As
most of you will know, the Federal Judges
compensation, including cost-ofliving increases, is
linked with that of Senators and Members of
Congress. At the 1997 Spring Meeting, the Past
Presidents and the Board of Regents passed a
unanimous resolution urging support of legislative
“delinking” of the judges from the Congress. The
issue becomes important because Congress doesn't
have political courage to raise its own compensation,

even through cost-ofliving increases — and thus, thf‘
federal judiciary — is denied such increases.
Consequently, the income of the federal judiciary has
been decreasing at the rate of 4% or 5% a year (in
terms of real dollars) for the past several years.

FEDERAL JUDICIARY COMMITTEE

As you will see from the report of the Federal
Judiciary Committee set forth in the Committee
Reports, the College is making a nation-wide effort to
contact Senators and Members of Congress to urge
passage of the appropriate legislation. We have
received wonderful support from Fellows all across the
United States who have spoken to, or written
members of Congress and Senators in support of this
effort. The legislation is pending, but I have every
hope that it will pass this session.

Monographs and other statements of the College
on important legal issues have been widely
disseminated and have become widely accepted.
Because we choose our issues carefully and speak with
a balanced voice, judges and legislators pay a great deal.
of attention to our pronouncements. For example,
our monograph containing our analysis of the Daubert
decision which was published several years ago has
now been cited with approval in nearly all the Federal
Circuits and has been quoted with approval in many
law review articles. Our Code of Trial Conduct has
become the standard for trial lawyers in many
Jurisdictions. It is widely used as a teaching device in
Inns of Court and by the trial bench. I expect that our
report on the use of the Federal Rules of Evidence in
Sentencing Procedures, which was issued earlier this
year, will have a significant impact in bringing
fundamental fairness to the pronouncement of
sentences in criminal cases.

I have established a Committee of Past Presidents
to review existing issues in litigation and trial practice.
This committee will make recommendations to the
Board of Regents concerning these issues, and which
items would be appropriate for a position paper from
the College. By choosing our issues carefully and by

(Continued on page 3).
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“taking out” a measured, balanced and carefully
delineated position, we can continue to have
significant impact on the trial practice and the
administration of justice. I have asked R. Harvey
Chappell, Jr., of Richmond, Virginia, to Chair the
Committee and Morris Harrell of Dallas, Texas;
Frank C. Jones of Atlanta, Georgia; Gael Mahony of
Boston, Massachusetts and Tom Deacy, Jr. of Kansas
City, Missouri to serve as members.

The ABA Task Force on Civil Trial Practice
Standards issued its Public Comment Draft in May
of 1997. The Task Force is being lead by Gregory P.
Joseph, Chairman Elect of the ABA Section of
Litigation. He is also the Chair of the Downstate
New York Committee of the College. Michael
Cooper of New York has been our representative on
this task force. The standards have been circulated
to our committees of the College on Special
Problems in the Administration of Justice; Science
and Technology in the Courts; Federal Civil
Procedure and Complex Litigation. Comments
from these Committees will be received by Michael
Cooper and transmitted to the task force.

The Foundation of the American College of
Trial Lawyers is becoming much more active. This
year the Board of the Foundation approved a
National Essay Contest on Civility for Law
Students. I join Foundation President, Lively
Wilson of Louisville, Kentucky — a distinguished
Past President of the College — in urging all Fellows
to make the Foundation a part of their charitable
giving each year. There are many worthwhile
projects which can be accomplished through the
Foundation to further the aims of the College.

II
THE WORK OF THE COLLEGE

Most of the work of the College is done

through the various standing committees.

. While I will not attempt to describe all of the work

of all the committees, I do want to highlight some of
the more productive.

ALTERNATIVE FOR DISPUTE RESOLUTION
COMMITTEE
Under the leadership of Chair Shaun S. Sullivan of
Hartford, Connecticut, the ADR Committee
continues to work on its ongoing project to develop
standards for lawyers engaged in arbitration and
mediation. The committee has completed its
literature survey — as well as its survey of individuals
and organizations with mediation experience — to
identify subjects to be addressed by the project. The
committee hopes to produce an outline for the
second phase of the project soon.

ATTORNEY-CLIENT RELATIONSHIPS
COMMITTEE

Chair Carman E. Kipp of Salt Lake City, Utah,
reports that the committee continues to be active in
monitoring the ongoing problems in the area of
attorney-client relationships. Specifically, we are
sensitive to the questions raised concerning
attorney-client privilege and the confidentiality of
attorney files, and to the subject of what rules of
conduct are applicable to attorneys practicing in
more than one jurisdiction.

AWARD FOR COURAGEQUS ADVOCACY
COMMITTEE

This committee designated W. Glen How, of
Ontario, Canada, for a Courageous Advocacy Award
to be presented at the Vancouver portion of the
1997 Annual Meeting. Mr. How represented
controversial  clients under very difficult
circumstances throughout Canada and is well
respected by the Canadian Bench and Bar. The
Board of Regents approved the presentation of the
award and we thank Chair David C. Hilliard and
members of his committee for their diligent
investigation leading to Mr. How's eligibility for this
prestigious award.
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CANADA - UNITED STATES COMMITTEE
The Canada - United States Committee, which deals
with issues of special importance to Canadian
Fellows, was lead this year by Jack Giles of
Vancouver. The committee is involved with three
important issues. First, the committee is well along
the way to establishing a Canadian National Trial
Competition, similar to the one we have in the
United States. I believe this competition could be
very important in the training of Canadian law
students who aspire to become trial lawyers.

Second, the committee has completed the
“Canadianization” of the Code of Trial Conduct. It
is hoped that this code will have as much impact in
Canada as our Code of Trial Conduct has had in the
United States.

Finally, the committee has drafted a convention
for the reciprocal enforcement of judgments. This is
an important effort in attempting to bring
recognition to Canadian Judgments in the United
States and visa versa. It is an important step in the
relationship between the United States and Canada
and it is fully appropriate that the Fellows of the
ACTL are working to bring this about.

CANADIAN JUDICIARY COMMITTEE

This newly formed committee, under the
leadership of Chair Thomas G. Heintzman, Q.C. of
Toronto, Ontario, Canada, completed its survey of
issues affecting the Canadian judiciary and is
continuing to analyze the results. The results of the
survey have been authorized for limited distribution
to persons working with the Canadian judiciary, for
whom the results are meaningful.

COMPLEX LITIGATION COMMITTEE
Chair Edward W. Madeira, Jr. has completed
two important rteports this year. The ABA
Commission on Separation of Powers and Judicial
Independence, which he chaired, completed an and
extensive report, and he was also able to lead this
committee in completing its report on College

involvement in Mass Tort Litigation. The report is
the conclusion of several years of study and an
extensive survey of the Fellows of the College
regarding their experiences in Mass Torts. The
report was submitted to the Board of Regents for
action at the 1997 Annual Meeting.

EMIL- GUMPERT AWARDS COMMITTEE

One of the hardest working committees in the
College is the Emil-Gumpert Awards Committee.
This year, under Chair Louis W. Fryman of
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, the award was presented
to Stetson University College of Law. Since the
Board of Regents raised the amount of the award
from $25,000 to $50,000 there has been a significant
increase in the number of applications for the award
filed by law schools around the country. This
significantly increases the committee work load.
Regent Warren Lightfoot and Chair Fryman
attended the Award Ceremony at Stetson University.

FEDERAL RULES OF CIVIL PROCEDURE
COMMITTEE

No one has worked harder this year on important
College related matters than this committee and its
Chair, Robert S. Campbell, Jr. of Salt -Lake City,
Utah. As Bob noted in the committee's report when
I was able to get him to agree to serve as committee
chair, I failed to tell him that it was “damn near a full
time job,” and it has been.

FEDERAL CRIMINAL PROCEDURES
COMMITTEE

The Federal Criminal Procedures Committee,
led by Robert W. Ritchie of Knoxville, Tennessee —
an outstanding criminal defense lawyer — is
continuing to review certain aspects of the United
States Sentencing Guidelines. Members of the
committee are interviewing federal judges in their
respective jurisdictions to obtain information and
grievances.

(Continued on page 5)
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FEDERAL RULES OF EVIDENCE
COMMITTEE

Chair Michael A. Cooper of New York had an
extremely busy year. His committee completed,
“The Law of Evidence in Federal Sentencing
Proceedings.” This important monograph urges that
some of the rules-of evidence be applied in certain
aspects of sentencing hearings. The report is being
circulated to judges, public defenders and
prosecutors. In addition, the committee continues
to monitor the work of the Judicial Conference
Advisory Committee on Evidence Rules.

In addition, of course, Michael Cooper has acted
as the point man for the College in reviewing and
working on the ABA task force, drafting standards
for civil litigation, which I have previously discussed.

FEDERAL JUDICIARY COMMITTEE
Chair Marna Tucker has done a splendid job this
year in shepherding the Federal Judiciary Committee
through important projects. Her report presents the
work on the delinkage issue and other aspects of the
independence of the judiciary linkage issue I
discussed above.

FEDERAL JUDICIARY COMMITTEE
REPORT

The Federal Judiciary Committee has taken the
lead in developing a strategy for the College to help
secure cost-ofliving increases for federal judges
through pending federal legislation. Currently,
legislation is pending in Congress which would
derligk cost-ofliving adjustments for federal salaries
from congressional salaries. Action is imminent.

By refusing to raise their own salaries, members
of Congress effectively have placed a ceiling on
federal judicial salaries because the raises have been
linked legislatively. Congress’ failure to give cost-of-
living increases to federal judges has amounted to a
decrease in the judicial salary of $31,000.

Alkw College members have been alerted to
contaéf their congressional representatives to

support the pending delinkage legislation. Each
State Chair has been provided background
information on the legislation and is keeping track
of congressional contacts in their state. Those
contacts are reported to the staff at ACTL. The
Federal Judiciary Committee is also keeping abreast
of the continuing congressional movement and is in
regular contact with the Administrative Office of the
U. S. Courts Judicial Pay Group.

The committee has just completed its position
paper on “The Independence of the Judiciary,”
which has been circulated to the Board of Regents
for its review and recommendation. The paper
studies the problem of unwarranted attacks on
judges and their impact on the independence of the
judiciary. The paper provides Regents with a
statement and background for responding to attacks
as they occur across the country. The committee
feels that trial lawyers cannot stand silent as these
attacks occur. Numerous professional organizations
across the country have taken a formal position on
this issue and the College must be among them.

Work also continues with the Federal Judicial
Center in assisting in the training of new judges.

HISTORY COMMITTEE

~ Thanks to Past President and Committee Chair
John C. Elam of Columbus, Ohio — and with the
help of President Elect E. Osborne Ayscue, Jr. of
Charlotte, North Carolina — the History Committee
continues its efforts to complete the history of the
College by our Semi-Centennial in the year 2000.
The writers continue their research and have
completed two chapters of the history of the College
and are in the process of completing a third.

HONORARY FELLOWSHIP COMMITTEE
Thanks to this committee and the leadership of
Past President and Committee Chair Robert L.
Clare, Jr. of New York, we took into fellowship two
outstanding English Jurists at the Spring Meeting.
Lord Browne-Wilkinson and Sir Andrew Leggett

(Continued on page 6)
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add luster to our already quite remarkable list of
Honorary Fellows. We also received into Honorary
Fellowship Honorable Madam Justice Beverly
McLachlin, a Justice of the Supreme Court of
Canada, at the Annual Meeting in Vancouver.

LEGAL ETHICS COMMITTEE

Chaired by Murray E. Abowitz of Oklahoma City,
Oklahoma, this committee completed a mammoth
two-year task and submitted for approval its report
on “Fair Trial of the High Profile Case.” It is
comprehensive and extremely well put together. A
dissent by some of the members of the committee
has been filed along with the committee report and
both have been submitted to the Board of Regents
for appropriate action.

MEXICO COMMITTEE

The Mexico Committee, chaired by Philip A.
Robbins of Phoenix, Arizona, is in the process of
identifying a small group of Mexican lawyers who are
considered to be Mexico’s best in handling
significant criminal and civil dispute in court, or by
arbitration. The committee is working on a plan for
meeting with this counterpart group to establish
informal contacts to develop informational and
educational exchanges on cross-border legal issues of
interest to U. S., Canadian and Mexican lawyers.
Input is invited from any ACTL Fellow who has
business or legal contacts in Mexico, or who can
assist in identifying Mexican counterparts. The
committee continues to get and fulfill requests for
the “U.S. Trial Lawyers Brief Guide to U.S.-Mexico
Cross-Border Dispute Resolution in Civil Cases.”

NATIONAL COLLEGE OF DISTRICT
ATTORNEYS
Chaired by John L. Hill, Jr. of Houston, Texas,
the committee continues to monitor the College
support of the National College of District
Attorneys. We provide scholarships for prosecutors
to attend the College. The legal and skills training

for NCDL prosecutors
efforts to improve the criminal justice system.

is very important in our

NATIONAL MOOT COURT COMPETITION

[ was pleased to sit as a judge in the finals of the
Moot Court Competition, held at the Bar of the
City of New York in January. This is a splendid
competition with teams from law schools all across
the country competing. It is a great experience for
participants and certainly has improved the advocacy
skills of several generations of lawyers. 1 am very
proud of the work of the College in the important
effort of this committee, chaired by Sheldon H.
Elsen of New York.

PUBLICATIONS COMMITTEE
The Publications Committee, under the
leadership of L.F. Sams, Jr., of Tupelo, Mississippi,
continues supervising publication of The Bulletin.
This year the format was improved and, hopefully,
with the addition of expert help, the quality and
regularity of The Bulletin will continue to improve.

SAMUEL E. GATES LITIGATION AWARD

For the first time in some years, the College
presented a Samuel E. Gates Litigation Award.
Under the leadership of Beale Dean of Fort Worth,
Texas — and after an extensive investigation — the
committee unanimously voted to recommend to the
Board of Regents that the award be presented to
Judge Patrick E. Higginbotham of the United States
Court of Appeals, 5th Circuit. The Board of
Regents agreed.

SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY IN THE

COURTS COMMITTEE

The Science and Technology in the Courts

Committee works on presentations of visual

technique information for the judiciary. Committee

Chair J. Ric Gass, of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, made a

presentation to the Federal Judicial Center at its
National Workshop for Federal Judges.

(Continued on page 7)
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SPECIAL PROBLEMS OF THE

ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE COMMITTEE

Under the leadership of Richard C. Hite, of
Wichita, Kansas, the committee continues to
monitor the American Law Institute’s efforts to draft
the Apportionment of Liability Section of the
restatement of Law of Torts. The committee is
considering whether the College Monograph on
Punitive Damages should be revised.

TEACHING OF TRIAL AND APPELLATE
ADVOCACY COMMITTEE

Chair Michael B. Keating of Boston,
Massachusetts, has worked diligently with this
committee to develop a program on “civility” to be
used in our Law Schools. Written material and a
video depicting the evils of incivility were prepared
and submitted to the Regents for approval. After a
number of screenings of the video before the Board
of Regents, selected groups of Fellows and the state
and standing chairs at the Annual Workshops, it was
felt that the video was somewhat too draconian and
revisions were needed. We are grateful for the work
of the committee and we hope that the committee
can find a more acceptable video which can be
produced to accompany the written materials.

HAIL AND FAREWELL

As you can see from the above, we have
accomplished a lot this year and there is still much to
do. Projects were completed during my term of
office that had been started under previous
administrations. Many of the projects that were
started during my term of office will be finished in
other years. The important work of the College is a
continuum which extends well past the term of any
President. I am proud of the good things which
happened during my term and look forward to the
great accomplishments of the College in later years.

It is not, however, the work of the College which
I will remember most. What I will remember most

fondly from my year as President is the wonderful
friends that I have made from the best of the trial bar
all across the country.

During my time as President- Elect Designee,
President Elect, and now as President, my wife Linda
and I have traveled to almost every State in the
Union and to many Canadian Provinces. We were
always delighted with the warmth of the hospitality
and the friendship extended to us by Fellows of the
College and their spouses from all parts of the
country. The fellowship among great trial lawyers is
a precious commodity. The comradery existing
among those lawyers tempered in the fires of
adversity and — with courtesy, civility and anchored
by a strong sense of ethics — have fought their way to
the top of our perilous profession, is very special.
They are bound together in ways that are unique. I
consider myself extremely fortunate to have been
able to partake of that fellowship all across the U. S.
and Canada.

I was blessed with a splendid Executive
Committee whose guidance and support made the
burdens of being President much lighter and
contributed in no small part to our success this year.
The Committee was composed of Past President
Charles Renfrew, President-Elect Ed Brodsky,
Secretary and now President-Elect Designee Ozzie
Ayscue and our Treasurer Earl Silbert. These are all
great men, great lawyers and great friends. I was
privileged to work with each of them.

On a sad note, the College lost two of its most
beloved Fellows this year.

Past President Bernard Segal died in June.
Bernard, who was also a Past President of the ABA,
was the quintessontial Philadelphia lawyer. He was a
warm and wonderful man with a great sense of
humor.  Although poor health limited his
participation in College activities in recent years, he
made a great contribution during 1964-65, his
Presidential years, and for many years thereafter.

The death of Past President Bill Haight in July of
this year came as a terrible shock. Bill had

(Continued on page 8)
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apparently been in good health when Linda and I
stayed with him and Dodie at their beautiful Santa
Monica home at the time of the Southern California
Fellows Dinner in late May. Bill gave so much of
himself to the College over many years of leadership.
No one traveled more widely or was a better
ambassador for the College than Bill Haight. Bill
was a splendid lawyer and a delightful companion.

Both Bernie and Bill will be sorely missed.

I do not believe it is possible to appreciate fully
the quality of service rendered to the American
College of Trial Lawyers by Robert Young, our
Executive Director, unless you have had the privilege
of walking beside him for a year as have 1. He is
invariably cheerful and great fun to work with. He
throws himself into his work with an energy and a
dedication which is truly remarkable. His entire
being is dedicated to the success of the College.
Personal considerations always come second. He
works nights and weekends and travels the better
part of every month, always on College business. He
never failed to return a phone call to me within a
matter of 15 minutes, no matter where he was. He
has infinite patience and does his best work in times
of crisis. He puts our meetings together the way an
artist puts together a great work of art, with creative
flair and painstaking detail.

Another legal group met in Boca Raton shortly
before we did last Spring. They had almost exactly
the same number of attendees at their meeting. The
only difference was that they had a staff of 26
preparing and carrying out their meeting, while our
staff of six — under Bob Young's direction — put on
a much better and more detailed meeting. The fact

that our national meetings are so well attended is a-

tribute to the quality of the meetings, which is in
great part due to the work of Bob Young.

[ am honored to have had the opportunity to
work with him during my four years as a Regent and
my years as President-Elect and President. He has
my deepest gratitude for his help, for his wise
counsel and his unfailing support.

I cannot step down as President without saying a
proper thank you to Linda. When I became
President-Elect Designee, after the Spring Meeting at
Amelia Island two and a half years ago, we started
traveling extensively to attend College meetings. In
that two and a half year period, we have been to
some College function at least once every month
and sometimes two and three times a month. Linda
organized all of our travel and got us to the places we
were supposed to be at the times we were supposed
to be there. She packed and unpacked for both of us
hundreds of times, and I nearly always had what I
needed. Although the speaker's platform is not her
natural habitat, she made several speeches and did
them very well. She listened to the same speeches
from me over and over again and heard lots of the
same jokes. She always laughed at the right time.
She was always positive and upbeat and wonderfully
supportive. She loved the fellowship of the College
and the people who extended warm hospitality to us
as much as L. She did all this, and at the same time
became a Dean's wife with all of the faculty and
student entertaining that position requires. Thank
you Linda. It was a grueling two and a half years. It
was wonderful and terrible. I wouldn't have made it
without you.

And so I say, “Hail and Farewell.” We will miss
being at the various meetings of the College across
the U.S. and Canada next year, but we will be glad
to spend a little more time at home. I look forward
to passing into the ranks of the Past Presidents and,
hopefully, being able to contribute to the great work
of the College and its wonderful fellowship in the
years ahead.

The College is in very capable hands with Ed
Brodsky as your next President and I wish him every
success and offer my full and unqualified support as
he leads the College during 1997-98.

Respectfully submitted,

ANDREW M. COATS
President, 1996-1997
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Committee News Reports

Attorney-Client
Relationships

The ongoing and grow-
ing problem of attacks on
the time honored lawyer-
client privilege and on re-
lated rules applying to this
relationship were discussed
in detail during the meeting
in Seattle. Regent Earl Sil-
bert addressed the commit-
tee on this subject and a de-
cision concerning the matter
is being circulated to com-
mittee members for com-
ment, evaluation and re-
sponse.

President Andy Coats
was asked about the subject
by a lawyer involved in na-
tional litigation. Additional
specific information has
been requested from coun-
sel involved for distribution
to the committee for mem-
ber’s evaluation, input,
comments and suggestions.

Carmen E. Kipp, Chair

Access to Justice
and Legal Services

During the past quarter,
as a result of John’s
Bouma’s work as outgoing
Chair, President Coats
wrote to all State Chairs in
the College encouraging
formation of individual Ac-

cess to Justice committees
in each of their respective
states. Following upon now
former President Coats’ let-
ter, President Brodsky an-
nounced in his inaugural re-
marks in Seattle that he has
made the development of
the Access to Justice Com-
mittee program a priority
during his administration.
Consistent with this sup-
port from the leadership of
the College, progress has
been made in a number of
states. The Downstate New
York Access to Justice
Committee is either han-
dling major active pro bono
matters, or are continuing to
participate in an instruc-
tional program for public
interest lawyers, or both.

New York Fellows involved -

in this effort are Walter
Barthold, Jim Benkard,
David Brodsky, Paul
Bschorr, Rob Lankler, Alan
Levine, John Siffert, Walter
Stratton, Jim Tolan and
Frank Wohl. Also, during
the past year, New York
Fellows Mel Cantor, Joe
McClaughlin and Jerry
Shapiro are committed to
handling such matters.

New York cases include
the representation of plain-
tiffs in a class action in the

Southern District of New
York raising Constitutional
challenges to the over-
crowding and unsanitary
conditions in the City's de-
tention cells and court pens.
Another case involves the
representation of the Center
on Social Welfare Policy
and Law in a class action
pending in the Eastern Dis-
trict of New York. This ac-
tion was brought on behalf
of welfare recipients re-
questing a timely resolution
of fair hearings commenced
by them to challenge the
termination of their social
security benefits. Represen-
tation of tenants in a large
federally funded housing
project in which important
issues pertaining to the en-
forcement powers of HUD
are another example of New
York cases. Another case
involves the representation
of the Legal Services Cor-
poration in one of two test
cases to determine the con-
stitutionality of the nation-
wide reduction and funding
for the Corporation. Repre-
senting a class of welfare
recipients in a challenge to
New York City’s method of
calculating hours of work-
fare required to earn welfare
(Continued on page 12)
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benefits is another example
of action. Another class ac-
-tion seeks reform of New
York City’s child welfare
system. The first program to
instruct public service
lawyers has also proved to
be a great success.

In addition, without in-
volvement of the New York
Committee, College Fellows
Tom Barr, David Boise,
Torn Curnin, Jeremy Ep-
stein and Dan Kolb, among
others, have all personally
participated recently in ma-
jor pro bono efforts.

It has been important in
New York that:

(1) cooperation contin-
ues to be good with the
New York Legal Aid Soci-
ety and other public interest
organizations, each of
which has been an important
source for cases since the
reduction in funding from
Legal services Corporation,
and

(2) the Committee per-
sist in its bipartisan commit-
ment so that it is not con-
fined solely to legal service
cases. Instead, the Commit-
tee’s activities span the po-
litical spectrum.

In addition to the
progress in New York,
committees in numerous
other states have taken im-
portant steps. In Arizona,

under the leadership of
James Teilborg, discussions
with the local bench have
lead to the development of a
training program for Legal
Services lawyers and identi-
fication for the bench of the
Arizona Committee as a
source for referral of signifi-
cant matters. The Commit-
tee in Utah has taken on its
first case, with Fellows Paul
Felt and Steve Crockett tak-
ing the lead. And in Kansas,
under the leadership of Jack
Focht, contacts have been
made with the Kansas Legal
Services Corporation. A
plan is being developed
there for the screening and
staffing of cases.

The Florida report is
that a committee is about to
be formed with State Chair
Murray Wadsworth, outgo-
ing Chair Sylvia Walbolt,
and Access to Justice Com-
mittee Chair Bob Feagin
taking the lead. In Oregon,
a committee is being formed
with Fellows Bill Crow and
Gary Kahn directing the ef-
fort. They have met with the
Legal Services Corporation
in Oregon and are working
with that organization.

At the Annual Meeting
in Seattle, the national com-
mittee resolved, among
other things, to continue to
directly encourage state
chairs to form access to jus-

tice committees. The com-
mittee also offered to pro-
vide additional materials to
those new state chairs who
may not have them. The
committee, working with
Regent Stewart Shanor, will
continue to encourage a
broad-based commitment,
and to approach especially
new admittees to serve on
state access to justice com-
mittees. The committee also
hopes the Board of Regents
will consider providing